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IEDs, to allow the infantry freedom of move-
ment. They were the front line for the front 
line! These brave soldiers risked their lives 
every day for their comrades and returned as 
the most decorated unit. They also received 
the Valorous Unit Award which is awarded to 
a unit that displays extraordinary heroism in 
actions against the enemy. 

As part of their primary mission, 235th Engi-
neer Company cleared more than 10,000 kilo-
meters of road in 5 separate battle spaces 
and more than 208,000 square meters around 
Bagram Air Base, destroyed 4,800 pieces of 
unexploded ordnance and land mines, and 
found 54 IEDs. 

In addition, they completed 220 combat mis-
sions (enduring 32 IED strikes and 25 other 
enemy engagements) as well as 2 FOB de-
fense missions. They captured 604 persons of 
interest and conducted 11 named operations, 
5 air-assault missions, and 17 combat resup-
ply missions during the heat of battle. Medics 
helped in more than 30 mass casualty and 
MEDEVAC trauma events. 

Through their deployment there was no sin-
gle loss of life, limb, or eyesight. 

Our courageous SAPPERs earned 39 Pur-
ple Hearts, 23 Bronze Stars, 2 Meritorious 
Service Medals, 87 Army Commendation Med-
als, 5 Army Achievement Medals, 87 Combat 
Action Badges, 4 Combat Medic Badges, and 
received a special commendation from the 
Polish Battle Group Commander. 

Madam Speaker, it is my privilege to honor 
the 235th Engineer Company for their service 
to our Nation. Our heroic soldiers were true to 
the SAPPER creed by completing the mission 
regardless of available assets and overcoming 
insurmountable odds. 

f 

CONGRATULATING JAMES A. GIL-
MARTIN, RECIPIENT OF THE W. 
FRANCIS SWINGLE AWARD FROM 
THE GREATER PITTSTON 
FRIENDLY SONS OF ST. PATRICK 

HON. PAUL E. KANJORSKI 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, March 11, 2010 

Mr. KANJORSKI. Madam Speaker, I rise 
today to ask you and my esteemed colleagues 
in the House of Representatives to pay tribute 
to James A. Gilmartin, who was selected to 
receive the ‘‘W. Francis Swingle Award’’ from 
the Greater Pittston Friendly Sons of St. Pat-
rick in Luzerne County, Pennsylvania. 

Born in Pittston, Pennsylvania, Mr. Gilmartin 
graduated from Pittston High School, Class of 
1952. 

He worked in private industry for six years 
before enrolling in King’s College Night School 
in 1958. In 1960, he became a full-time stu-
dent and graduated with a bachelor’s degree 
in economics in 1962. 

Mr. Gilmartin returned to his high school 
alma mater where he was appointed as a 
teacher of social studies for five years until he 
moved to Hamburg, Pennsylvania, to accept a 
position as assistant junior-senior high school 
principal. 

He moved through the ranks, serving as as-
sistant superintendent for seven years and, in 

1978, was named superintendent of schools, a 
position he held until his retirement. 

Subsequently, he has served in eight school 
districts and the Intermediate Unit in tem-
porary capacities. 

Mr. Gilmartin continues to be involved in 
education, serving as a reader for the Edu-
cational Testing Service and as a special edu-
cation auditor for the Pennsylvania Depart-
ment of Education. During the last school 
year, he served as a mentor to two new ad-
ministrators as part of the Principal’s Leader-
ship Initiative and as an advisor to the Super-
intendent of the Pittston Area School District. 

He is a member of the Board of Trustees of 
the Reading Area Community College, Ham-
burg Center Board of Trustees, a member of 
the Berks County Municipal Authority and he 
also serves on U.S. Congressman TIM HOL-
DEN’s Academy Selection Team. 

He has been active with the volunteer fire 
and ambulance units in Pittston. 

He has also written a weekly newspaper 
column for the Pittston Sunday Dispatch in re-
cent years. 

Mr. Gilmartin has noted that it was W. 
Francis Swingle, a former King’s College pro-
fessor, who guided him through the college 
enrollment process more than 50 years ago. 
In 2002, Mr. Gilmartin established a scholar-
ship at King’s College that provides a substan-
tial four-year award to a student from the 
Greater Pittston Area. The application and se-
lection process is determined by the Greater 
Pittston Friendly Sons of St. Patrick. 

Madam Speaker, please join me in con-
gratulating Mr. Gilmartin on this notable occa-
sion. His commitment to the education of our 
young people is evidence of the positive influ-
ence W. Francis Swingle had on him more 
than a half century ago and his selection to re-
ceive the Swingle Award is a fitting tribute to 
both. 
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INTRODUCTION OF ‘‘THE NEXT 
GENERATION 9–1–1 PRESERVA-
TION ACT OF 2010’’ 

HON. ANNA G. ESHOO 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, March 11, 2010 

Ms. ESHOO. Madam Speaker, I rise today 
to introduce ‘‘The Next Generation 9–1–1 
Preservation Act of 2010.’’ This bill represents 
the combined work of my colleague and 
E9–1–1 Caucus Co-Chair, JOHN SHIMKUS, as 
well as our Senate Co-Chair counterparts, 
Senators AMY KLOBUCHAR and RICHARD BURR. 

I’m very grateful to my colleagues for their 
efforts. Representative SHIMKUS and I are the 
remaining original co-founders of the E9–1–1 
Caucus and we have shared in its mission 
over the years. I’m very pleased that Senators 
KLOBUCHAR and BURR have joined us in this 
important work. Together, we will make a dif-
ference in the lives of millions of Americans 
who call 9–1–1 each day. 

For the past seven years, the E9–1–1 Cau-
cus has worked in a bi-partisan, bicameral 
fashion to ensure that 9–1–1 call centers have 
essential technology to perform their life-sav-
ing tasks. In 2004, we introduced the EN-

HANCE 911 Act, which established a National 
9–1–1 Office to coordinate the implementation 
of Enhanced 9–1–1 services at the Federal, 
State and local levels. We provided funding 
resources for a grant program and made cer-
tain that funds collected on telecommuni-
cations bills for 9–1–1 were used only in sup-
port of 9–1–1 services. 

We followed up on this initial core legislation 
with language in the ‘‘Implementing Rec-
ommendations of the 9/11 Commission Act of 
2007;’’ the ‘‘New and Emerging Technologies 
9–1–1 Improvement Act of 2008;’’ and the 
‘‘National 9–1–1 Education Month Resolution 
in 2008.’’ The 2008 Farm bill also included 
language to make loans to improve 9–1–1 ac-
cess to entities eligible to borrow from the 
Rural Utilities Service. 

Our work and dedication to 9–1–1 call cen-
ters is ongoing and evolving because tech-
nology changes and new tools have become 
available to upgrade safety protocols. In part, 
that’s why we call the new program ‘‘Next 
Generation 9–1–1.’’ We have moved from the 
point where we are mainly concerned about 
enhanced services for location identification. 
Now we take global positioning technology for 
granted. We need to focus on coordinated ef-
forts to recognize essential technology and up-
grades, and facilitate this process at the na-
tional level through a coordinated, Federal ef-
fort. We need to enhance interoperability and 
citizen access, while providing tools for the 
call centers as they route information and co-
ordinate responses. 

The Next Generation 9–1–1 bill authorizes 
$250 million in grants for each fiscal year for 
the next five years for ongoing programming 
and moves the Coordination Office to the Na-
tional Telecommunications and Information 
Administration at the Department of Com-
merce. When this program initially began, it 
was placed in the Department of Transpor-
tation, but we now recognize that NTIA is the 
proper location for public safety technology 
grants and programming. 

We also remain concerned about states that 
raise funds for 9–1–1 services on consumers’ 
telecommunications bills, but divert those 
funds for other budgetary purposes. Now, 
more than ever, we need to provide incentives 
for States to keep their promise to use the 
funds for the purpose for which they were 
raised. We cannot permit routine raids of the 
9–1–1 coffers at the expense of public safety. 

And that’s what this bill really is about—pub-
lic safety at its most basic level. The first tool 
of first responders is the E9–1–1 call center. 
Let’s ensure that these centers have the tools 
that they need to serve the public and keep us 
all safe. 
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HONORING RITA WISCHMEYER 
AND THE WOMEN AIRFORCE 
SERVICE PILOTS 

HON. EDDIE BERNICE JOHNSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, March 11, 2010 

Ms. EDDIE BERNICE JOHNSON of Texas. 
Madam Speaker, I am so privileged to rise 
today to recognize Ms. Rita Wischmeyer and 
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